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Dr. Carr’s analysis of the retreat from economic rationality characterizing electricity policy in
Ontario under the thinking associated with the Green Energy Act provides a useful but
limited analysis of the factors that have contributed to the ascendance of power policies
guided by public opinion fads as interpreted by political fiat. A survey of Dr. Carr’s views is
also presented in a recent Toronto Star profile[2].

I have previously posted a number of Youtube videos, a transcript of testimony before the
Legislative Committee considering the bill that became the Green Energy Act, newspaper
columns, and other commentaries expressing the view that the Green Energy Act assaults
not only economic rationality but also the most basic principle of democratic taxation and
the basis for proper public utility regulation. I am therefore generally supportive of Dr.
Carr’s views in this area.

Dr. Carr is Ontario’s leading electricity sector intellectual and an A-team business leader in
the electricity sector nationally. An engineer by training, he has in the past been assigned
several of the top consulting and administrative responsibilities in directing Ontario’s power
system. Even as a highly regarded insider, he earned a reputation for expressing his
concerns about the direction of power policy forcefully. Since retiring from the position of
CEO of the Ontario Power Authority, he has made several prominent public pronouncements
criticizing elements of Ontario’s Green Energy Act -- the prevailing policy core for the
province’s power system.

In his article “A rational framework for electricity policy”, based on a lecture presented at
the Waterloo Institute for Sustainable Energy, Dr. Carr returns to themes of many of his
recent comments – the limitations of wind power as a electricity supply resource, the under-
appreciated practical challenges for reliably operating a greener power system, the need for
rational planning of investment, the dangers of a politicized power system, and the
advantages of nuclear power. He convincingly argues that the current policy departs from
historic practice of seeking to minimize the cost of power while maintaining reliability and
meeting environmental requirements.

The one factor that Dr. Carr discusses as a driver for the policy shift away from cost
minimization was public concern that the results of power policy were not appropriate in
light of climate change emission control objectives. In place of politicized decision making,
he instead recommends carbon pricing within a continuation of the policy of economic
rationality.

I share Dr. Carr’s view that the current Liberal government has turned its back on the
objective of efficient customer service. This objective underpinned Ontario’s power system
at least since the Conmee Amendment was passed by the Ontario Legislature in 1899 and
probably before. Although there has been much debate over the entire history of electricity
service in Ontario as to whether the overall objective was being most effectively
implemented, a consensus across opinion makers prevailed that the objective of lowest cost
was sound. The rise of the Green Energy Act reflected a collapse of this consensus.

If Dr. Carr’s theory attributing the policy shift away from electricity cost minimization as due
to GHG performance holds, why do we not see such radical, industry-shifting policy
reversals happening in other GHG-intensive sectors ranging from transportation,



agriculture, mining, and forestry to home heating? Why has the government not published
any quantified estimates of the GHG impact of the current electricity reform package?

I believe that the unique attention focused on electricity policy as compared with the
attention lavished on other GHG emitting sectors is attributable to a confluence of factors,
some of which are inherent to electricity and some of which were induced by players
external to the power system. However, still other factors were self-inflicted by institutions
and policy structures within the power system itself. Some of the factors that I believe have
influenced Ontario's radical shift in power policy have little direct connection with GHG
emissions.

Because of the large economies of scale favouring some level of centralized control within
the power system combined with the multitudinous ways in which the performance of power
systems intersect with the public interest, electricity is an inherently political subject. While
this is true at least across Canada, Ontario has been unique in its enthusiastic retreat from
rationality, as Carr defines it. Why?

Anti-coal advocates, focused around the Ontario Clean Air Alliance (OCAA), created the
political base for Ontario’s coal shutdown policy focused initially on a health complaint. With
reference to statements associated with the Ontario Medical Association and Toronto Public
Health, OCAA claims that coal is responsible for hundreds of fatalities per year. It is
noteworthy that this health complaint has been very severely challenged although such
scholarly challenges have not had visible policy effect.[3] It is also noteworthy that although
the basis of the health complaint focused on the impact of NOX emissions, OCAA has for
years almost completely ignored the fact that some of Ontario’s coal facilities are fitted with
highly effective NOX suppression technology, which would appear to indicate that some coal
power is worse than others.

Conservation advocates have long argued that Ontario’s policies of cutting consumer costs
for electricity through government loan guarantees for electricity producers undermined
economically efficient competition between electricity and other fuels and also competition
between electricity consumption and conservation.

Nuclear opponents have long argued that provincial and federal subsidies for nuclear power,
including sweeping liability exemption for the consequences of accidents and tens of billions
of tax dollars spent on AECL, inefficiently skew investment choices in favour of nuclear. New
information, discussed on this blog previously[4] and forthcoming, has confirmed the fears
of nuclear opponents that nuclear power in Ontario has been far more costly than reported.
It is now clear that Candu technology is much more costly to operate than comparable light
water reactor technologies. Operating costs are so high as to raise serious questions as to
the prudence of continued operation of the Pickering station.

Another influential factor in Ontario’s electricity policy redirection toward “green” at almost
any cost[5] was the failure of Ontario’s efforts over the period 1998-2002 to implement a
competitive power market.

In the confusion over what to replace the failed competitive market with, advocates who
eventually coalesced around the Green Energy Act had a bevy of arguments. These
advocates argued that market mechanisms could not be trusted, the status quo was killing
people in vast numbers, power was generally underpriced, nuclear power was vastly
underpriced, and the power system was underperforming with respect to conservation.
These arguments were on top of complaints about GHG emissions. Combined with
international trends toward greater and greater subsidies for exotic green technologies, this



confluence of conditions and events fostered the rise of Green Energy Act and a collapse of
the previous consensus in favour of policies to minimize the cost of power.

Looking across the history of Ontario’s power system, it is clear than too often the objective
of producing low cost power was articulated in an unsustainable fashion. One example from
the middle years of Ontario’s power history is that in 1958, when the TransCanada gas
pipeline brought Alberta gas to Ontario, Ontario Hydro fought for market share with
discount pricing despite facing marginal costs above average costs. It is now obvious that
in more recent times, nuclear power costs were concealed and passed into the future. The
objective of low cost power became a policy of cheap power at any cost. Eventually,
investment failures caught up with Ontario Hydro and its successor generation company
Ontario Power Generation, crippling their ability to steer policy discussions.

Where once a proposal to shutdown low cost, reliable coal power in favour of high cost,
intermittent wind power would have been met with derision, a string of Ontario Energy
Ministers have argued that wind power development helps to shut down coal.

Advocates for efficiency, including Dr. Carr, have no concentrated constituency to rally. The
Green Energy Act imposes modest costs on a large number of consumers, transferring this
revenue a few proponents, providing them with both the motivation and means to campaign
for the Green Energy Act’s continuation. In addition, government agencies created or
expanded by the Green Energy Act add to its supportive constituency.

The Green Energy Act construct is unstable and unlikely to persist for long. The coming rate
shock has recently been analyzed by Bruce Sharp of Aegent Energy Advisors. He forecasts a
residential rate hit in the order of 28% by the end of 2011. About half of this overall hit can
be associated with Green Energy Act and related influences. The only historic precedent for
a rate increase of this magnitude arose in the early 1990 due to the entry of Darlington into
the rate base. The rate increases at that time marked a significant drop in public confidence
in the power system. Direct policy implications ensued including the arrival of Maurice
Strong at Ontario Hydro and his declaration that it was a "utility in crisis".

Although it remains unclear what will replace the Green Energy Act, environmental
protection objectives are likely to remain key elements of any credible alternative plan.
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